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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 15, 2014, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 12, 2014, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 12, 2014.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

claim.
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4. Respondents have agreed to and begun to pay a 5 percent

whole body impairment.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is entitled to an impairment rating

greater than 5 percent.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to wage loss disability

benefits.

3. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that the Respondents
denied compensability regarding the Claimant’s
bladder problems and therefore have
controverted the 5 percent impairment rating
assessed by Dr. Moffett regarding the bladder
injury.

b. Claimant contends that in addition to 19
percent permanent impairment assessed by Dr.
Moffett she is entitled to wage loss
disability in an amount to be determined by
the Commission.

c. The Claimant contends that her attorney is
entitled to an Attorney’s fee in regard to the
permanent disability awarded above the agreed
5 percent whole body impairment.

d. The Claimant contends that in addition to a
fee on all controverted benefits, her Attorney
should be authorized to receive a 12.5 percent
Attorney’s fee from Claimant regarding un-
controverted permanent disability benefits.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Claimant was involved in a motor vehicle
accident on July 20, 2010.
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In regards to the 19% anatomical rating, Dr.
Moffett gave the Claimant a 15% rating for the
pelvic fractures using the 5th Edition, which
is prohibited under the Workers’ Compensation
Act.  Under the 4th Edition, Dr. Moffett should
have used Table 64 for pelvic fractures.  A
copy of Table 64 is attached hereto.  Dr.
Moffett also gave a 5% rating for the
Claimant’s urological problems.  The table
used by Dr. Moffett is for a neurogenic
bladder, which is not what the Claimant
suffered in this case.  The Respondent has
accepted and paid the 5% rating.

As far as wage loss disability, the Claimant
worked as a CNA for the Respondent after the
injury and was working the same number of
hours at the same rate of pay as prior to the
injury.  She was also attending school to
become an occupational therapist.  Eventually,
the Claimant quit working for the Respondent
and went to work for another company.  The
Respondent is unaware of any restrictions or
wage loss at this point.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a thirty-six-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent in July 2010 when she was

involved in a motor vehicle accident which caused the claimant to

suffer compensable injuries to multiple body parts including but

not limited to her back, left hip, ribs, pelvis, spleen, and sacral

fracture.  During the claimant’s direct examination, she described

the motor vehicle accident and some of her current medical

difficulties as a result of that motor vehicle accident as follows:

“Q.A AWill you just very briefly explain how
you got injured?

A.A AI left a patient's house and a gentleman
run a red light and hit me in the driver's
side door.AAI broke my back, crushed my
pelvis and lacerated my spleen.

Q.A AAnd do you still have some kind of
permanent appliance in your pelvis in
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connection with the medical treatment that
you received?

A.A AYes.

Q.A ADo you still have any physical problems
as a result of the accident?

A.A AYes.

Q.A AWill you tell us what those problems
are, please.

A.A AI still have pains in the bends of my
legs, sometimes across my pelvis, not every
day.AAAnd I still have bladder leakage.AAAnd
this is a little embarrassing, but I can't
have intercourse without urinating
everywhere.

Q.A AYou say you have pain in the bends of
your legs –

A.A AYes.

Q.A A-- and you pointed to your pelvic
area.AASo for the purposes of the court
reporter, when you say the bends of your
legs, are you talking about actually your --
Abetween your thighs and your hips, that
bend?

AA.A ARight here (indicating).AAI don't even
know what you'd call it.AAI call this the
bends in my legs (indicating).”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to an impairment rating greater than 5 percent to the

body as a whole.  The respondents have agreed to 5 percent whole

body impairment and have begun to pay out that rating; however, Dr.

Gary Moffett of Arkansas Occupational Health Clinic authored a

letter dated October 3, 2013, regarding his examination of the
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claimant and issuing an impairment rating of 19 percent to the body

as a whole.  Following is the body of that letter:

“Ms. Wade-Farley is seen today for an
Independent Medical Evaluation.  She is a 35
year old female who was involved in a motor
vehicle accident on 07-20-10.  She sustained
an interior pelvic ring injury.  There was a
lateral compression Type II of the left sacral
fracture, left inferior and superior rami
fracture with non-displaced right superior
rami fracture.  She had a surgical procedure
consisting of open reduction internal fixation
of anterior pelvic ring injury, Stoppa
approach.  Since that time she has continued
to have symptoms.  She has pain in the left
groin area.  It is intermittent.  Sometimes
the pain is described by her as terrible.  She
has significant urinary symptoms.  She has
done a lot of physical therapy for this.  She
uses Kegel exercises.  She has some dribbling.
She experiences some leakage with intercourse.
She has trouble with feeling and need to
urinate.  She states that she has difficulty
with other physical activities.  She has
trouble with moping, although she is able to
sweep.  She has trouble if she sits very long
and she has difficulty flexing her left leg at
the hip to try and get in and out of a car.
She has continued to work.  She is able to do
most of the activities of daily living.  She
uses ibuprofen as needed for symptom control.
She is on Bistolic.  She is allergic to
Penicillin and Keflex.  She has been evaluated
for possible neurogenic bladder as well.
Nerve conduction studies performed on 01-14-11
showed polyphagia seen on the tivialis
anterior muscle.  It was noted that this
finger was none specific but suggested the
possibility of injury involving the tivialis
anterior muscle, teroneal nerve or L5-S1 nerve
root distribution.  Currently she states that
her condition seems to be stable in her
opinion.  Inter physical examination; she is
alert, cheerful.  She does not appear to be in
any distress.  Weight is 128 pounds; height is
6'1"; temperature 98.1; blood pressure 108/68;
pulse 66; respiration 14.  She is walking with
a normal gait.  She has some tenderness to
palpitation in the left groin area.  I didn’t
appreciate any type of hernia.  She had normal
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range of motion of both hips, normal lower
extremity reflexes and straight leg raises.

Her records were reviewed in their entirety.
She also brought an x-ray with her that showed
post operative changes.

Diagnosis is anterior pelvis ring injury
(lateral compression Type II) with left sacral
fracture, left inferior and superior rami
fracture with non-displaced right superior
rami fracture and neurogenic bladder.  I do
feel that she is at the point of maximum
medical improvement.  I do not think she needs
any particular treatment at this time.

She will need to continue with exercises she
has learned from physical therapy for her
bladder.  I do feel that she can return to
work, but most likely will need restrictions.
In regards to her bladder situation, she will
need to have the ability to have frequent
bathroom breaks on an as needed basis.  In
regards to the pelvis fracture issue, she does
have some difficulties with certain activities
such as difficulties with house keeping things
such as mopping.  I think it would be
reasonable for her to go from sitting,
standing to walking on an as needed basis.  I
would recommend that she limit lifting,
pushing and pulling to a moderate range which
would be in the 25 pound range.

In regards to permanent impairment, I do
believe that she has permanent impairment.
Utilizing the AMA Guides to the Evaluation of
Permanent Impairment, Forth Edition, Table 64
is addressed.  It deals with impairment
estimates for certain lower extremity
impairments.  Under the pelvis fracture there
are two listings.  One is an undisplaced non-
articular healed without neurologic deficit.
The other is displaced non-articular fracture
estimate by evaluating shortening and
weakness.  Unfortunately, I don’t feel either
of these address her situation.  Therefore,
the AMA Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment, Fifth Edition, resources and Table
15-19 deals with whole person impairment due
to select disorders of the pelvis.  There are
three different headings and I feel that they
do give some guidance that potential could be
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helpful in her situation.  She is noted to
have a sacral fracture and it did seem to
involve the sacroiliac joint.  This equates to
a 10 percent whole person impairment.  She had
a fracture of both the rami and this equates
to a 5 percent whole person impairment rating.
Once again, the AMA Guides to the Evaluation
of Permanent Impairment, Forth Edition, was
utilized.  Under Table 17 in Section 4.3 D,
the first heading is The Patient Has Some
Degree of Voluntary Control, but is Impaired
by Urgency or Intermitted Incontinence.  I do
think this is appropriate for her condition.
The evaluator is instructed that he/she can
give 1-9% whole person impairment.  I feel
that a 5% impairment rating is appropriate for
this issue.

The impairment rating for the sacral fracture
and the rami fractures are added to give a 15%
whole person impairment rating and the
impairment rating for her bladder condition is
then combined with the impairment for the
fractures utilizing the combining Tables and
she is found to have a 19% whole person
impairment rating for the fractures and the
bladder issue.”

After review of the medical evidence and testimony in this

matter, I have determined that I agree with Dr. Moffett’s overall

rating of 19 percent to the body as a whole.  However, Dr. Moffett

referred to the AMA Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent

Impairment, Fifth Edition, specifically using Table 15-19 in

assessing permanent impairment relating to the claimant’s fracture

of the sacroiliac joint and fracture of both rami.  Dr. Moffett

assessed a 10 percent whole person impairment through the Fifth

Edition as it relates to the sacroiliac joint and a 5 percent whole

person rating for the bilateral rami.  This administrative law

judge has reviewed the AMA Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent

Impairment, Forth Edition, specifically Page 131, Table 3.4,
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entitled “The Pelvis” and based on Dr. Moffett’s letter and medical

reports in evidence, I agree that the claimant should be given 10

percent to the body as whole for the sacrum, into the sacroiliac

joint and 5 percent whole body impairment for rami, bilaterally.

While Dr. Moffett relied on the Fifth Edition of the AMA Guides and

this administrative law judge has relied upon the Forth Edition,

the impairment ratings remain the same.  I also note that Dr.

Moffett issued a 5 percent impairment rating under the AMA Guides

to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment, Forth Edition, utilizing

Table 17 in Section 4.3 regarding the claimant’s urinary

difficulties.  The AMA Guides allows for 1 to 9 percent whole

person impairment and Dr. Moffett believed that 5 percent

impairment was appropriate and I agree.  Using the combined values

table regarding the claimant’s impairment for her sacroiliac joint,

bilateral rami, and her urinary difficulties, I find that the

claimant is entitled to 19 percent whole person impairment for her

fractures and bladder difficulties.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to wage loss disability in this matter.  Again, the

claimant was injured in July 2010 with multiple injuries; however,

she was returned to work by Dr. Keith Holder of the Occupational

Medicine Clinic in a visit dated December 13, 2011.  That medical

record is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 5-7.

Specifically, on Page 7 of the medical report, in part, states as

follows:

“RECOMMENDED WORK STATUS: Theresa’s
recommended work status is regular duty.  The
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effective date for this work status is
12/13/2011.

RECOMMENDED ACTIVITY RESTRICTIONS:
BACK: Lifting should be limited to 20 pounds
or less.”

Payroll records submitted by the respondents show that the

claimant did return to work in October 2011.  At Respondents’

Exhibit No. 2, Page 1, the payroll record indicates that the

claimant received a payroll check for a week ending date of

10/21/11.  It also indicates that she worked 17.00 hours.

Payroll records and the claimant’s testimony show that she

continued to work for the respondent making at least the same pre-

injury wage until she voluntarily resigned on November 9, 2012.

The claimant’s hand written resignation letter is found at

Respondents’ Exhibit No. 2, Page 9.

Dr. Moffett also saw the claimant on March 23, 2012.  That

medical record is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Pages 11-13.

Specifically, on Page 13 of the medical report it, in part, states

as follows:

“RECOMMENDED WORK STATUS: Theresa’s
recommended work status is regular duty.  The
effective date for this work status is
3/23/2012.

RECOMMENDED ACTIVITY RESTRICTIONS: 
Back: No restrictions.”

During cross examination, the claimant was questioned about

her work for the respondent after her return to regular duty and no

restrictions and accommodations that were made for her by the

respondents as follows:
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“Q.A AAnd I have his recommendation as of
March 23, 2012.AAYou were still working at
Gentiva, is that correct?

A.A AYes.

Q.A AAll right.AAAnd he has down recommended
activities, her work status is regular duty
and no restrictions.AAIs that what you
understood?

A.A AYeah.

Q.A ASo all of your treating physicians in
this case did not put any restrictions on
you, is that correct?

A.A AI guess not, not -- I'm not aware of any
other than Dr. Moffitt.

Q.A AAnd I have your work -- from December 9,
2011 through November 16, 2012, you actually
increased your number of hours that you were
working, didn't you?

A.A AI was going through a divorce.AAI'm not
really sure to be honest with you.

Q.A AIf I tell you I've got your earnings for
those 49 weeks and you were averaging
$439.67, you would agree with me that's
almost $130 more a week?

A.A AIf that's what it says.AAI'm not really
sure on my hours.

Q.A AWere you doing your regular job?

A. AI wasn't seeing bedfast patients anymore.

Q.A ASo they accommodated the one thing that
you asked them to do, is that correct?

A.A AYeah.AAThey quit giving me the bedfast
patients.

Q. AThen you submitted a voluntary
resignation to Gentiva to go work somewhere
else, is that correct?
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A.A AAbsolutely.

Q.A AThey didn't ask you to leave and they
didn't write you up and say you couldn't
work there anymore?

A.A ANo.”

After the claimant voluntarily resigned from her position with

the respondent, she began to work for Mercy.  It was the claimant’s

testimony that in that job she had to lift “CPMs.”  The claimant

estimated that those weighed close to forty pounds.  It was the

claimant’s testimony that she resigned from that job because she

was unable to perform the lifting.  However, it was her position

that she did not know that she had any physical restrictions at

that time.  I note that in Dr. Moffett’s October 3, 2013, letter he

does indicate that the claimant has work limitations that included,

“Limit lifting, pushing and pulling to a moderate range which would

be in the 25 pound range.”  After the claimant left her employment

with Mercy she began to work for two different chiropractors.  It

was the claimant’s testimony that while she was employed by Dr.

Seubold she injured her neck muscle and was fired while on medical

leave.  The claimant also testified that while employed as a

chiropractic assistant her payroll check bounced.  The claimant

left that employment as well and has not been employed since that

time.

I find that the claimant has failed to prove that she is

entitled to wage loss disability benefits in that she was clearly

able to demonstrate the ability to earn at least the same wage

after her return to work from her compensable injuries.  The
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claimant worked for nearly one year for the respondent after her

return.  The respondents made accommodations for the claimant

including removing her from work with bed fast patients.  The

claimant voluntarily chose to leave employment with the respondent

and they had taken steps to make accommodations for her.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 12, 2014, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 12, 2014, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to an impairment rating in the amount of 19

percent to the body as a whole.  The respondents have already

accepted 5 percent impairment to the body as a whole and the

claimant is entitled to an additional 14 percent to the body as a

whole for a total impairment of 19 percent to the body as a whole.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to wage loss disability benefits.

4. The claimant’s attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee as

it relates to the additional 14 percent to the body as a whole
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impairment rating as the respondents have already accepted 5

percent to the body as a whole which gives the claimant a total

impairment rating of 19 percent to the body as a whole.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant an additional

impairment rating of 14 percent to the body as a whole.  This is in

addition to the 5 percent impairment rating previously paid by the

respondents making a total impairment rating of 19 percent to the

body as a whole.

The respondents shall pay the claimant’s attorney a fee based

on the additional 14 percent impairment rating to the body as a

whole.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-715.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


